

March Meeting Highlights


Forty Waterways members & guests gathered at the Chartiers Country Club for the March 11th luncheon meeting. Bill Porter recognized the guests:  Steven Kremer and Tom Ruff of Kinder Morgan and Greg Styborski of Civil & Environmental Consultants.
The Waterways Association of Pittsburgh recognized Rex Woodward for his appointment to the Port of Pittsburgh Commission. The Board of Directors has nominated and Rex was elected by the Governor to fill this position.
James McCarville was recognized for all of his assistance in the facilitation and coordination of Waterway members meetings with representatives along with the Waterways Council meetings. 

The Pittsburgh Maritime Club has organized a tour of RiverQuest’s M/V Explorer on Tuesday, April 14th beginning at 9:30 a.m. until 1 p.m.  Lunch will be served at noon on the boat at a cost of $35 per person.  Anyone interested in attending this tour should contact Cheryll Cranmer directly.
Coast Guard News
CDR Steve Wischmann reported on the following:

· The Change of Command is scheduled for June 25, 2009.  Invitations will be sent shortly.  He had an opportunity to meet with CDR Rich Timme and will be working with him on attending a Waterways luncheon sometime in the near future. 

· No additional updated information is available on TWIC at this time.
Army Corps of Engineers
Richard Lockwood presented the attached report. (See Attach1)
The Repair/Maintenance Schedule for CY 2009 was reviewed by Don Fogel highlighting some changes to the program.  
· USACE also reminded the Association of some dates and events that they should be tracking:

· Forrest L. Wood Cup Tournament – 30 July through 3 August in Pittsburgh

· Bass Federation Tournament on the Mon River will be held July 25, 2009.

National Weather Service
William Drzal presented the attached report. (See Attach1)
Port of Pittsburgh Commission Report
Jim McCarville reported on the following:

FY09 Budget News

There was very good news this week about $42 million in Construction General and $53 million Operations and Maintenance funding being made available to the USACE for our lock and dam projects in the Port of Pittsburgh district, but it is simply not good enough. As Rep. Altmire was quoted in the Post-Gazette, “this is just a fraction of what we need”.

First, here is the good news. Earlier this week Congress approved and the President signed into law the Omnibus FY09 Appropriations Bill which funds the government from October 2008 through September 2009. The Bill contains some much needed help, particularly on the Upper Ohio River where it invests $25.8 million into much needed emergency repairs to the two dams at Emsworth (Allegheny County) and just over $4 million into a long sought after study on the long term needs for the locks and dams at Emsworth, Dashields and Montgomery (Allegheny and Beaver Counties). Had the long term study been completed when we first requested it, much of the emergency repairs might have been eliminated.  Not as quite good news was the $15.9 million for the Lower Monongahela River Improvement Project at Locks and Dams 2-3-4, at Braddock, Elizabeth and Charleroi (Allegheny, Washington and Westmoreland Counties).   While the Lower Mon project was originally scheduled to be completed in 2004, continual delays had us looking at a completion date in the 2016-2019 range. Although the FY09 funding was welcomed, it was artificially constrained by a temporary insolvency in the Inland Waterway Trust Fund. (The Trust Fund is collected with a 20 cent per gallon user fee on the commercial towing industry which cost-shares these projects at a 50-50 rate.) The $15.9 million FY09 appropriation for the Lower Mon pales in comparison to the $50.3 million appropriated in FY06, the $62.8 million in FY07, and the $70.8 million appropriated in FY08. Congress was constrained however. Even though it appropriated $70.8 million in FY08, the US Army Corps of Engineers (USACE) withheld expending $28 million due to the same Trust Fund issue. It would have done us little good for Congress to appropriate more this year. Perhaps to compensate in part, USACE increased the Operations and Maintenance funding for the dams at Elizabeth and Charleroi to $23.8 million. Unless a long term fix is quickly found for the Trust Fund, significant additional maintenance money will be required each year until the project is completed. Unfortunately, the money to complete these projects is very large and, due to project delays, growing.

Stimulus Funding

On another front earlier this year, the PPC prepared a Stimulus Package wish list, beyond what was expected in the FY09 budget. The list included over $500 million in requests, including $400 million for the Lower Mon. None of this required matching funds and might have been able to keep us on a track for the 2016-2019 completion. As necessary as the Lower Mon project is, however, we have little hope that we will see anything close to those numbers when the Stimulus funding for USACE is announced, probably March 17, 2009. The Stimulus guidelines, unfortunately, had conflicting goals. While we sought to make long lasting infrastructure assets, we expect that wish to be trumped by easier job creation strategies to spend the money quickly. USACE says it is looking to get the spending committed in 3 to 6 months and spent within 24 months. That, we fear, will drive spending to easier to complete contracts, such as dredging and beach nourishment, or even park bench purchases, but not necessarily the long lasting infrastructure projects we have championed. 

I salute all of the employees of USACE-Pittsburgh that worked very hard to get these projects qualified.

FY 10 Outlook
We do not know yet what the President will propose for our projects in the FY10 budget, but we do know that he repeated the call for a “Lockage Fee”. While this was soundly defeated last year, Congressional speakers at both the Waterways Council briefing and the National Waterways Conference invited industry to propose an alternative solution, or, they said, Congress would come up with its own plan. 

Waterways Council will have the difficult job of trying to forge an industry consensus. There will be no easy fix. While lockage fees are intolerable for us, others will fight any increase in the fuel tax. Some of the ideas floated include reducing the User contribution ratio, capping the User contribution to the original budget estimate, separating the cost of locks from dams, etc. Each of these has its own advantages and disadvantages. Not only have we already lost over a billion dollars in benefits, but unreliable navigation inflicts unsupportable risks on our regional economy.  

In a companion effort, the National Waterways Foundation, which is chaired by PPC Commissioner Stephaich, is researching other beneficiaries of the system who might also possibly share in the cost of maintaining it. The biggest challenge will be reaching our consensus before the Senate Finance Committee and the House Ways and Means Committee reach theirs.   

Beyond Annual Budgets
This first Stimulus Package started out as an Infrastructure program.  The President even campaigned in favor of an infrastructure bank, before we encountered the economic freeze up.  Should a second Stimulus become viable, we will strongly seek to see it fund long lasting infrastructure improvements that enhance the competitiveness of the nation. We have been working with the Institute of Politics at the University of Pittsburgh to document all of the Infrastructure needs of the region and will continue in this effort. Our job will be to tell our story as frequently as possible and look for as many allies as possible in any place we can find them.
Navigation Committee Report
Michael Somales reported on the following:
· This past month has been uneventful with ice flowing out of Allegheny early in February producing no incidents.
· Dick Ehringer asked Mike if RiverWatch had requested permits on the stockpiling of sheet pile between Fort Pitt Bridge and the Smithfield Bridge.  The Corp confirmed that no permits have been requested and if anything comes through it will be forwarded to the Navigation Committee for review.
· Mike discussed his attendance to the annual User Board meeting.  This meeting was very cut and dry with very few questions directed to industry officials.
Legislative Committee Report
Dave McQuiston reported on the following:
· A summary of the meetings held by representatives of the Waterways Association of Pittsburgh and Waterways Council, Inc. with congressmen and senators from Pennsylvania, West Virginia and Ohio, on February 25 was provided.  In addition to Jim McCarville of the Port of Pittsburgh, the WAP members who participated in the discussions with our representatives were Bill Porter, Mark Devinney, Jack English, Bob Reed, Glen Heffner, Bob Harrison, Chuck Minton and David McQuiston.  We received a warm welcome from all the congressmen, senators or their staffers who understood our message concerning the dire need to fund the various lock and dam projects in our region that continue to be underfunded and, thus delayed in their completion.  Waterways Council, who arranged the various meetings, also organized meetings with congressmen and senators that are outside the purview of our region but who constituents and businesses have been or could be affected by the failure to complete these critical lock and dam projects in an efficient manner.  Our congressional delegation also stressed our strong opposition to a proposed lockage fee as a mechanism to infuse the User Fund with cash.  We stressed that lockage fee would disproportionately and negatively effect our region as compared with areas of the inland waterways farther south where there are no locks.  We also were advised that private industry was working on a proposal for funding the User Fund in a more equitable and sensible manner.

Education Committee Report
Dan Lacek provided the following report:

· The River Works Discovery Programs were reviewed by the committee; however, the current focus is more on the elementary level.  River Works plans to develop a high school curriculum to continue public promotion of river careers and opportunities.  This is more in line with the focus of the Education Committee and attracting individuals to the river industry. This curriculum is scheduled to be in place by the fall. At that point, we will re-evaluate the benefit to the association. 

Other Meeting Comments

   No information provided under this agenda item.
April Membership Meeting
The next membership meeting is scheduled for April 8, 2009 at Chartiers Country Club. Cost of the luncheon will be $25. Registration will begin at 11:45 a.m. with lunch being served promptly at noon. Please call, email or fax the response form below by Thursday, April 2nd if you plan on attending the luncheon meeting.

SPEAKER:  Ken Komoroski will be addressing the Waterways luncheon attendees regarding the upcoming Woods Cup Fishing Tournament scheduled for July 30 – August 4th.  Information regarding what this event means to Pittsburgh and the potential restrictions that could be placed on the river industry community during that time.
Waterways Association of Pittsburgh

Meeting Response Form

Chartiers Country Club

April 8, 2009 at Noon

Luncheon: 

Mixed Field Green Salad w/Raspberry Vinaigrette Dressing
Chicken Picatta – Sauteed with fresh mushrooms, capers and lemon

Wild Mushroom Parmesan Rice


Lemon Meringue Pie
Cost:
$25/per person
_____
YES, I will be attending

_____
No, I will not be attending

**Special Dietary Requirements:_____________________________________

NAME:
_____________________________________________________



(Please print)

COMPANY:
_________________________________________________

Please respond by Thursday, April 2nd to:
Cheryll Cranmer

Phone:  
(724) 355-4101

Fax:

(724) 285-4999

Email:
cheryll.cranmer@wapgh.org
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